MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 27 MARCH 2006 AT 7.00PM
In the Chair:

Councillor O McMullan

Members Present:
Councillors O Black, S Blaney, W Graham, H A Harding, G Hartin, D McAllister, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, M McKeegan, C McShane and C Newcombe.

Also Present:

Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive




Mrs M Quinn, Director of Administration and Finance




Mr D Kelly, Chief District Building Control Officer



Mr S Martin, Environmental Health Officer



Mrs E Mulholland, Development Manager




Ms McMath, Senior Planning Officer




Mrs K McCaw, Administration Officer

06/08:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS



Apologies



Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor M Black.

Chairman’s Business

Councillor McMullan informed members that following a recent meeting held in Scotland which he had attended with the Clerk that the Scottish Minister would be revisiting the two people who had shown an interest in providing the ferry service to see if they were able to tender.  He stated that he would write to the local MLA’s to seek support from this side.

 Industrial Action
The Clerk informed members that there would be Industrial Action throughout the UK the next day, which would cause some disruption to services.  He also stated that due to this action, the Giants Causeway Visitors Centre would be closed for the day.

Letter of Condolence
Councillor McMullan requested that a letter of condolence be sent to Celtic Football Club expressing sympathy on the recent death of Mr Jimmy Johnston, who had been an all time great in soccer.

Councillor McConaghy stated that he agreed with Councillor McMullan’s comments regarding Mr Johnston, but pointed out that the Council had not sent a letter to Manchester United Football Club following the death of their own countryman the late George Best.

Councillor McCambridge pointed out that the Council had a policy not to write letters of condolence.

After discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor McAllister 

“That a letter of condolence would not be sent to Celtic Football Club expressing sympathy on the death of Mr Jimmy Johnston”.
On a vote being taken, there were six votes in favour and four votes against the proposal which was carried.

Councillor Blaney expressed his sympathy on the recent death of Ms Bernie Donnelly a former employee of Ballycastle District and Urban Council.

Councillor Harding wished to be associated with this expression of sympathy.

Official Openings

Councillor Blaney referred to a letter which he had received inviting him to the opening of Ardclinnis, and stated that in future members should be consulted regarding suitable dates for such openings prior to the event.

After discussion,



Councillor Blaney proposed



Seconded by Councillor Graham

“That dates for all official openings in the Moyle Area be decided by members prior to the event.”

On a vote being taken, there were nine votes in favour and none against the proposal which was carried.
06/08:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 27 FEBRUARY 2006 

The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 27 February 2006, having been circulated were taken as read.
Amendments to Minutes
Page 8 – Councillor Harding stated that the agent had spoken to her prior to the meeting and not as minuted that she had spoken to the applicant.

Page 18 – Councillor Harding stated that she had been inundated and not as minuted that the local paper had been inundated.

After discussion,



Councillor Blaney proposed



Seconded by Councillor McShane and resolved

“That the minutes of 27 February 2006 be adopted subject to the amendments”

06/08:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
Dates and times of meetings for the year

In reply to Councillor Harding, Councillor McMullan stated that it had been agreed that the dates and times of meetings would be tried for one year.
06/08:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION
Councillor McMullan welcomed Ms McMath from the Planning Service to the meeting.

E/2004/0514/F Northland Developments, C/O Vision Design, 5b Rainey Street, Magherafelt, BT45 5DA.  Location, 8-10 North Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed redevelopment to provide 3 No. retail units (Use Class A1), 7 No. apartments, 8 No. holiday units with central courtyard (amendment to previous approval E/2002/0262/F).

 There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2005/0072/O Mr M Mc Allister, McAlister Homes, 92 Market Street, Ballycastle, BT54 6RD.  Location, land adjacent to and west of 12 Drumavoley Park, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for residential development.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to, No case of need in CPA, Contrary to PPS7, DES3 of PSRNI, contrary to Policy DES6 by reason of build-up, Contrary to Policy DES5, Prominence, Detrimental impact on AONB, Unacceptable access arrangements, Contrary to PPS6 Policy BH12, Potential impact on archaeology, Prematurity in relation to proposed LLPA in Draft Northern Area Plan.  She also informed members that one letter of objection had been received.
In reply to Councillor McAllister, Ms McMath stated that an office meeting could not take place due to this application being premature.
After discussion, it was agreed that Councillor McCambridge would speak to the applicant with regards to withdrawal or refusal.
E/2005/0238/O Mr Leech, 21A Glen Road, Glenariffe, Ballymena, BT44 0RF.  Location, 20m NW of 21 Glen Road, Glenariffe.  Proposed dwelling and garage.

E/2005/0239/O Mr Leech, 21A Glen Road, Glenariffe, Ballymena, BT44 0RF.   Location, 20m NW of 21 Glen Road, Glenariffe.  Proposed dwelling and garage.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2005/0249/O W J Steele, 28 Castlenagree Road, Bushmills.  Location, opposite No.  28 Castlenagree Road, Bushmills.  Proposed 1 no. bungalow.

 Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to, insufficient case of need, contrary to Policies SP6/SP19/HOU8 and DES5 by reason of its undue prominence.

In reply to Councillors Graham and McIlroy, Ms McMath pointed out that this application was for a retirement dwelling, but that there were already two holdings on the land and that only one person needed to live on the farm.

After further discussion, it was agreed to defer this application for one month.
E/2005/0294/O Mr Mc Allister, 6 Seaview Terrace, Glenariffe, Ballymena, BT44 0RE.  Location, site adjacent to No. 50 Glen Road, Glenariffe.  Proposed demolition of existing building and construction of single dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to, not being possible within the application site to provide adequate sight lines where the proposed access joins Glen Road.  
Councillor McMullan requested that this application be deferred for one month.
This was agreed.

 E/2005/0305/F A.M.G. Development Ltd, 27 Hill Street, Ballymena.  Location, land approx. 60m SE of 9 Lisnagat Road, Armoy.  Proposed housing development (comprising 9 No. dwellings).
E/2005/0370/F Mr W Brown, 173-175 Causeway Road, Bushmills.  Location, 170 Causeway Road, Bushmills.  Proposed renovation of farm buildings and change of use to 2 no. domestic garages and stores.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2005/0383/O Mr Mc Cambridge, Tervillin, 35 Fairhead Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6RD.  Location, approx 350m W of 35 Fairhead Road.  Proposed site for retirement dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to it being contrary to Policies SP6/SP19/HOU8 and DES5 and its undue prominence.  Unacceptable visual impact on AONB.

Councillor McCambridge declared an interest and left the meeting.
Councillor McMullan stated that this application was for a retirement dwelling, and that there was sufficient case in need.  He requested that a site meeting be held to discuss this application further.
In reply, Ms McMath stated that she was not at liberty to agree to a site meeting, but that she would refer this matter to the Divisional Planning Manager.

After further discussion,



Councillor McIlroy proposed



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved
“That a site meeting be held but if this was not agreed that an office meeting be held” 

Councillor McCambridge returned to the meeting.

E/2005/0417/F Dr.Glass, C/O. Mr James Morrison, Hunter Associates, 8 Charlotte Street, Ballymoney, Co. Antrim, BT53 6AY.  Location, Islandboy Road (approx. 120m SW of junction of Kilmahamogue Road), Ballycastle.  Proposed erection bungalow and detached garage.

E/2005/0429/CA Drumvale Ltd, 92 Market Street, Ballycastle, BT54 6DR.  Location, 8,9,10 North Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed demolition of existing stone buildings with retention of front facadesto No. 9 & 10 North Street, Ballycastle.

 There were no objections to the above 2 applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2005/0434/F Topaz Developments, C/O. Mr Jason McQuitty, Bell Architects Ltd, 76 Main Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AL.  Location, site at Layde Road (land between Layde Road & Agolagh Heights), Knocknacarry, Cushendun.  Proposed revised site layout to approved housing scheme (ref: E/2005/0412/F) (no change to existing approved house types). 

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to, contrary to PPS8 – Policy OS2 – Public Open Space in New Residential Development, unacceptable access arrangements.

Councillor McAllister requested that an office meeting be held to discuss the reasons for refusal, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.
This was agreed.

E/2005/0474/O Mr Kane, C/O. Mark Smyth, GM Design, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine, Co. Londonderry, BT52 1NB.  Location, land S of 77 Straid Road, Bushmills. Proposed site for storey and a half dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to, contrary policies SP6/SP19/HOU8 and DES5 by reason of its undue prominence.

Councillor Harding requested that an office meeting be held to discuss the reasons for refusal, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0475/F Mr & Mrs D Jackson, 55 Moycraig Road, Drumnagee, Bushmills, BT57 8YB.  Location, 55 Moycraig Road, Bushmills.  Proposed extension to dwelling to provide a self contained unit.

Ms McMath informed members that following the amendments to the plans for this application, it was now recommended for approval.
E/2005/0482/F Dr. R Mc Cartney, C/O. Hunter Associates, 8 Charlotte Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AY.  Location, rear of 143 Ballinlea Road, Gracehill Golf Club, Stranocum.  Proposed site for dwelling.

E/2005/0488/A Northern Bank Ltd, CRE, Donegal Square North, Belfast, BT1 5GJ.  Location 27 Main Street, Armoy.  Proposed 1no. Shop sign & 1no. Projecting sign.

E/2005/0489/A Northern Bank Ltd, CRE, Donegal Square North, Belfast, BT1 5GJ.  Location, 62 Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposed 1 shop sign.

E/2005/0491/LB Northern Bank Ltd, CRE, Donegal Square North, Belfast, BT1 5GJ.  Location, 62 Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposed erection of replacement signs- 1 No. shop sign and 2 No. free standing signs.

E/2005/0492/LB Northern Bank Ltd, CRE, Donegal Square North, Belfast, BT1 5GT.  Location 27 Main Street, Armoy.  Proposed erection of replacement signs 1 No. shop sign and 1 no. projecting sign.

E/2005/0493/A Northern Bank Ltd, CRE, Donegal Square North, Belfast, BT1 5GJ. Location, Northern Bank, 26 Ann Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed shop sign and projecting sign.

There were no objections to the above seven applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2005/0497/O Mr McKendry, 270 Peter Street, Macclesfield, Cheshire, SK11 8ES.  Location, approx 180m E of 23 Riverside Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for dwelling and detached garage.   

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to, not being possible within the application site to provide adequate sight lines where the proposed access joins Riverside Road.

Councillor McConaghy referred to maps which highlighted the requirements of the Roads Service being achieved. He also referred to a letter from the landowners stating that the access requirements could be achieved.
In reply Ms McMath stated that she was unaware of this information, and agreed that this application should be deferred for one month for further consideration.

E/2005/0500/O Mr E Donnelly, 15 Beechwood Avenue, Ballycastle, BT54 6BL.  Location, land to rear of 15 Beechwood Avenue, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for detached one-and-a-half storey dwelling with detached garage,

E/2005/0508/RM Mrs R.A.Adams, 105 Carrowreagh Road, Armoy.  Location, No 197 Moyarget Road, Armoy.  Approx 300m E of Dry Arch, Carrowreagh.  Proposed Retirement Farm Dwelling.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2005/0510/O Mr E McAllister, 56 Glen Road, Glenariffe.  Location, between 54 & 56 Glen Road, Glenariffe.  Proposed infill site for Single Storey or 1 ½ Storey Dwelling (infill).

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to, no case of need within CPA, it’s contrary to Policies DES7/SP6 by the creation of ribbon development, it’s contrary to Policies SP6/DES6/HOU8 by reason of build-up, it would not be possible within the application site to provide adequate sight lines where the proposed access joins Glen Road.

Councillor McMullan requested that an office meeting be held to discuss the reasons for refusal, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E.2005/0511/O Mr T McMullan, 26 Colman Ave, Liscolman, Ballymoney.  Location, land adjacent to 26 Colman Ave, Liscolman.  Proposed site for self-catering holiday unit.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2005/0514/O Ms Fairgray, 8 Lagavara Road, Ballintoy, Ballycastle.  Location, site 30m from 4a Lagavara Road, Ballintoy, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for new dwelling.

 Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to, it being contrary to Policies SP6/DES6/HOU8 by reason of build-up.  It being contrary to Policies SP6/SP19/HOU8 ands DES5 by reason of its undue prominence.

Councillor Harding requested that an office meeting be held to discuss the reasons for refusal, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2005/0522/F Messrs D & j McKinley, 67 Whitepark Road, Ballycastle, Co Antrim, BT54 6LP.  Location, 67 Whitepark Road, Carmoon, Ballycastle.  Proposed application for the part change of use of farm building for the production of bio-diesel from waste cooking oil.  The proposal involves the use of a totally enclosed, EC Approved Micro-plant.

E/2005/0544/F Mr D McMichael, 3a Lagg Road Armoy.  Location, 3a Lagg Road Armoy.  Proposed roof space conversion & New Garage.

E/2005/0562/F Mrs B Jennings, 7 Fairhill Street, Ballycastle.  Location, 7c Fairhill Street.  Proposed Dwelling.

E/2005/0583/F Father Sheehan. 24 Rathlin Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6AG.  Location, proposed extension.

E/2005/0592/F Mr McKeown, 20 Moyarget Road, Ballycastle.  Location, 20 Moyarget Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed detached double garage.

E/2005/0608/F Mr T Bakewell, 11 Beechwood Avenue, Ballycastle, BT54 6BL.  Location, 11 Beechwood Avenue, Ballycastle.  Proposed demolition of existing dwelling and garage, erection of new replacement dwelling and garage.

E/2005/0611/F Mr Huey, 24 Coolkeeran Road, Armoy. Location, 24 Coolkeeran Road, Armoy.  Proposed Earth Banked Lined Slurry Lagoons as part of DARD Farm Nutrient Management Scheme.

E/2005/0613/O Mr & Mrs CJW Edwards, 17 Castlecatt Road, Bushmills, BT57 8QY.  Location, 17 Castlecatt Road, Ballyness, Bushmills.  Proposed renewal of outline permission for one retirement bungalow on existing Garden area of own property.

E/2005/0617/A Northern Bank Ltd, CRE, Donegal Square North, Belfast, BT1 5GJ.  Location, Northern Bank, 5 Shore Street, Cushendall.  Proposed one shop sign and one projecting sign.

E/2006/0023/F Mr & Mrs Healy, No.1 Kilnadore Brae, Cushendall, Co Antrim, BT44 0NP.  Location, No.1 Kilnadore Brae, Cushendall.  Proposed extension to existing dwelling.

E/2006/0024/F Mr Colohan, 59 Moyle Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6LG.  Location, 59 Moyle Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed extension to a dwelling.

E/2006/0030/F Mc Mullan Seafoods, 5 Glenariffe Road, Glenariffe.  Location, 5 Glenariffe Road, Glenariffe.  Proposed rear extension to existing store to provide additional store canteen & processing area.  

E/2006/0031/F Mr & Mrs Campbell, C/O Agent, Norman Perry, Diamond Design Studio, The Diamond, Ballycastle.  Location, 15 Drumavoley Park, Ballycastle.  Proposed extension to dwelling.

E/2006/0039/RM Ms Thompson, C/O Agent, Mr Gary Gaston, 133 Finvoy Road, Ballymoney.  Location, 20m S of 94 Haw Road, Bushmills.  Proposed new Dwelling and Garage.

E/2006/0045/F Mr H Graham, 26 Castlecat Road, Bushmills.  Location, 26 Castlecat Road, Bushmills.  Proposed roofspace conversion to dwelling.

E/2006/0049/F Mr & Mrs I Kerr, 15 Isle Road, Bushmills.  Location, 15 Isle Road, Bushmills.  Proposed Single storey side & rear extensions.

E/2006/0056/F Mr & Mrs Mc Allister, 59 Bellisk Drive, Cushendall, Co. Antrim, BT44 0AX.  Location, 59 Bellisk Drive, Cushendall.  Proposed extension to dwelling house.

There were no objections to the above seventeen applications, they were recommended for approval.

APPLICATIONS DEFERRED FROM PREVIOUS MEETING

E/2003/0364/F Mr M Mc Alister, 22 Landsdowne Road, Belfast, BT15 4DB.  Location, 9A High Street and Adjacent stores/garden, Cushendall.  Proposed erection of 4 No. semi-detached dwellings (re-advertisement – amended proposal).

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to unacceptable access width.

E/2004/0121/CA M Mc Alister, 22 Landsdowne Road, Belfast, BT15 4DB.  Location, presently 9A High Street and Adjacent stores, off shore street, Cushendall. Proposed demolish old two storey shed and house and more recent single storey stores.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to unacceptable access width.

After discussion, it was agreed that the refusals for the above two applications would be accepted.

E/2005/0244/O Mr A Linegan, C/O Bell Architects, 76 Main Street, Ballymoney, Bt53 6AL.  Location 141 Causeway Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site 2 Clachan proposal.

E/2005/0245/O A Linegan, C/O Bell Architects, 76 Main Street, Ballymoney, Bt53 6AL.  Location, 143 Causeway Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site 2 Clachan proposal.

In reply to Councillor McAllister, Ms McMath stated that additional information had been provided by the agent regarding the above two applications, which resulted in a change of opinion to approval.

E/2005/0312/F Mc Caw, C/O.  Ciaran Laverty, Diamond Design Studio, 2d The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location, land adjacent to 22 Glenstaughey Road, Ballintoy.  Proposed erection of replacement dwelling.

E/2005/0403/O Mrs B Jennings, Plumfall, 7 Fairhill Street, Ballycastle.  Location 7a & 7b Fairhill Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for 2 No.  Detached dwellings with detached garages. 
In reply to members queries, Ms McMath stated that the change of opinion for approval was due to the additional information provided by the agent.

There were no objections to the above four applications, they were recommended for approval.

APPEAL DECISIONS NOTIFIED

E/2003/0065/F Mr & Mrs Bystram.  Location, land between 31 & 33 Harbour Road, Ballintoy.  Proposed replacement ancillary residential accommodation (ancillary to No.  2 Coastguard Cottages).

E/2004/0240/O Mr D Kennedy.  Location, adjacent.  60 Ballyeamon Road, Cushendall.  Proposed site for detached retirement dwelling.  

Middlepark Road Cushendall
In reply to Councillor McMullan, Ms McMath stated that she was not aware of the details regarding a planning application at Middlepark Road, Cushendall in respect of a possible eight apartments.

Councillor McMullan stated that the Planners had previously refused a single dwelling on this site, but approval was now to be issued for eight apartments.

The Clerk pointed out that a letter had been received at the last meeting from the Planning Management Board stating that this application would be approved.

After further discussion, Ms McMath stated that she would contact the Planning Management Board for further details regarding this application.
Councillor McCambridge requested that the Planners would not issue an approval until further details had been received from the Planning Management Board.

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the Clerk stated that he was not aware that he had not received notification regarding the office meetings for this month.

Councillor McMullan thanked Ms McMath for attending the meeting.

APPEAL DATES NOTIFIED

E/2005/0093/F Alastair McHenry Construction Ltd.  Location, lands opposite Clare Park, Clare Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed Housing development with associated roadways, landscape and public footpath along Clare Road.

E/2005/0490/F Mr & Mrs Thompson.  Location, Lisnagat Road (approx 200m NW of 96), Liscolman.  Proposed retention of dwelling as constructed.
06/08:05
INTERIM REPORT FOR THE TECHNICAL SERVICES MANAGER

The Interim Report for the Technical Services Manager having been circulated was taken as read.

Environmental Improvements/Development Works at Cottage Wood Cushendall

The Clerk informed members that Tenders in respect of the Environmental Improvements/Developments Works at Cottage Wood, Cushendall had closed on Tuesday 28 February with the following tenders being returned; Boyd Landscapes; PRH Construction; Lagan Construction Ltd; JPM Contracts; F P McCann Ltd and Northstone Limited Quarry & Asphalt Division.

He stated that the lowest tender received was from Boyd Landscapes for the sum of £595,671.31, and pointed out that the award would be subject to a schedule of reductions as Council’s budget for this scheme was £517,750.00.  
After discussion,



Councillor McMullan proposed



Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved

“That Boyd Landscapes be granted the tender for Environmental Improvements/Development Works at Cottage Wood, Cushendall on the basis that the schedule meets the £517,750.00 budget available within the timescale available”.

After further discussion,



Councillor Newcombe proposed



Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved



“That the Interim Report for the Technical Services Manager be adopted”.
06/08:06
CHIEF DISTRICT BUILDING CONTROL OFFICER’S REPORT

The Chief District Building Control Officer’s Report (CDBCO) having been circulated was taken as read.

Proposed Naming of New Developments

The CDBCO stated that an application had been received from Patton Homes, proposing the following names for his development at 2 Priestland Road, Bushmills; Bush Rise and Bush House.
After discussion, it was agreed that the proposed name for this development would be Bush Rise.

He also informed members that an application had been received from Mr D Cochrane proposing the following names for his development off Middlepark Road, Cushendall; Culbidagh Court and Culbidagh Place.

After discussion, it was agreed that the proposed name for this development would be Culbidagh Court.

Kilns Road, Ballycastle; Mill Street, Ballycastle and Broombeg View, Ballycastle
The CDBCO stated that letters had been received from residents of the above streets requesting the erection of additional street nameplates in the Irish language adjacent to the existing nameplates in English. He recommended that this matter be deferred pending the receipt of legal advice currently being sought.
After discussion,

Councillor McConaghy proposed

Seconded by Councillor Graham

“That a decision regarding additional street nameplates in the Irish Language adjacent to the existing nameplates in English for Kilns Road, Mill Street and Broombeg View, Ballycastle be deferred pending receipt of legal advice”.
Councillor McShane requested a recorded vote.

On a recorded vote being taken, Councillors O Black, Blaney, Graham, Harding, Hartin, McAllister, McCambridge, McConaghy, McDonnell and McIlroy voted in favour.  Councillors McKeegan, McShane, McMullan and Newcombe voted against the proposal which was carried.

After further discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved



“That the Chief District Building Control Officer’s Report be adopted”.

06/08:07
REPORT FOR ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH DEPARTMENT
The report for Environmental Health Department having been circulated was taken as read.  In the absence of the DDS, Mr Sean Martin, acting Environmental Health Manager read the report.
Dog Statistics

In reply to Councillor Blaney, Mr Martin stated that the approximate cost for disposal of dogs was £10.00 per dog.

After discussion, it was agreed that further information would be sought regarding costs for disposal of animals.

Prosecution
Councillor McIlroy referred to the prosecution case against Mr Sean McIlroy who had admitted throwing material out of his car window, and stated that this issue should be highlighted to the public.

Councillor Harding stated that she had received a number of complaints regarding the problem of litter most of which were in relation to hot food outlets around the Marina area Ballycastle, and enquired if there was a legal responsibility by these premises to ensure the area was kept litter free.

In reply, Mr Martin stated that these premises should provide litter bins.

Cook It

Councillor McMullan referred to the recent food hygiene presentation delivered by the Lead Environmental Health Officer Consumer Services and stated that this had been a success and he hoped that this would become an annual event.

The Draft Smoking (NI) Order 2006

Mr Martin referred to the report and stated that the Health Minister Shaun Woodward announced on 17 October 2006 that he would bring forward legislation that would control smoking in most enclosed public places and workplaces by April 2007.

He stated that on the 6 March 2006 consultation on the above legislation was launched and that the draft legislation aimed to provide the detail on how smoke-free work places and public places would be achieved.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr Martin stated that the legislation would require no smoking signs to be erected in bedrooms of Bed & Breakfast premises.
After discussion,


Councillor Harding proposed



Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved



“That the Environmental Health Department’s Report be adopted”.

06/08:09
PROBLEM WITH DOG FOULING AND TO LOOK AT POSSIBLE WAYS TO ALLEVIATE THIS
It was agreed that item 9 on the agenda would be discussed at this point.

Councillor Harding referred to the problem of dog fouling in public places, and stated that she received complaints each day, in particular she stated about the grass area at the seafront. She asked if the environmental health department could look at ways to address this problem, and make dog owners take responsibility.

In reply, Mr Martin stated that one way to help address this situation would be to hold an awareness day first followed by a period of sustained enforcement.

Councillor McIlroy stated that this issue had been raised on a number of occasions but that nothing had been done and suggested that a policy be introduced.

The Clerk referred to a letter of correspondence received from Berkeley White Solicitors regarding Dog Fouling at Ballycastle Seafront and the Bus Shelter.

After further discussion, it was agreed that this matter would be investigated and further details brought back to Council at the next meeting.
06/08:08
DEVELOPMENT MANAGER’S REPORT


The Development Manager’s Report having been circulated was taken as read.

The Development Manager (DM) referred to the report and informed members that this was a summary report at the end of the financial year.

Community Relations Grant Scheme

The DM informed members that the volunteers of Corrymeela were organising a two day programme for Youth Workers over the Easter weekend and that participants would come from all over Ireland, with a significant number from the Moyle area.  She stated that the weekend would provide a development opportunity for youth workers and would include workshops on conflict management and mediation.

The DM recommended that the group be awarded a Community Relations Grant of £250 for the youth workers weekend.

After discussion,



Councillor McMullan proposed



Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved

“That Corrymeela be granted a Community Relations Grant of £250 for the Youth Workers Development Weekend at Easter”.  
Living over the Shop (LOTS)

The DM informed members that the Housing Executive had recently piloted a Living Over the Shop initiative in Lisburn and Derry and following an evaluation secured approval for the mainstreaming of the concept to other areas as Town Centre Living Initiative Areas. (TCLIA) She pointed out that the aim of the TCLIA was to promote private rented residential accommodation over commercial premises in town and city centers as an added value contribution to town regeneration, and that financial incentives were available to support the initiative.

She also informed members that the Housing Executive intended to declare up to five new areas each year and would give priority to Councils that did not currently have TCLIA’s.

The DM stated that Bushmills had a village plan in place and if successful as a TCLIA the LOTS scheme would be used as match funding for the Townscape Heritage Initiative fulfilling two of the criteria required by the Housing Executive.  She pointed out that the Trade Development Officer would complete a proposal of the chosen town and submit it to the Housing Executive by the closing date at the end of June. She recommended that Bushmills be selected to be put forward as a Town Centre Living Initiative Area.

After discussion, it was agreed to accept the recommendation.

Cushendall Boat Club
The DM informed members, that costings for maintenance of the Moorings at Cushendall Boat Club had been estimated at £8,600 per annum.  She stated that as requested by Council this matter had been discussed with the Club who had now asked that Council consider donating £500 per annum towards the maintenance costs of the moorings and the Club would then take on the maintenance work.
The DM also informed members that the insurance for these moorings would be added onto the marina insurance at no extra cost.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed



Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved

“That £500 be donated to Cushendall Boat Club for maintenance of moorings”

Councillor McDonnell left the meeting at this point.

Mosside Bus Shelter

The DM stated that Mosside Development Group had discussed the bus shelter at a recent meeting and would like to pursue the possibility of replacing the shelter with a stone structure, which would greatly enhance the village.  She pointed out that the group would require Council to apply for planning permission on their behalf.
Councillor Harding stated that she had no problem with the shelter being replaced but pointed out that the same structure in Armoy had been vandalised with the roof tiles being removed.
After discussion,



Councillor McMullan proposed



Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved

“That the Council apply for Planning Permission for a replacement bus shelter at Mosside on behalf of Mosside Development Group”. 

After further discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed



Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved



“That the Development Manager’s Report be adopted”.

06/08:10
POSSIBILITY OF NOT CHARGING FOR BULKY REFUSE FACILITY FOR OAP’S FOR THE FIRST TIME ROUND AND IF THIS IS REQUIRED A SECOND TIME IN A YEAR THAT A CHARGE OF £5.00 IS APPLIED

(Requested by Councillor Harding)

Councillor Harding enquired about the possibility of not charging OAP’s for the first collection of bulky refuse in any one year.
After discussion, it was agreed that the TSM would report on this matter at the next meeting.
06/08:11
COUNCIL TO BACK CALLS FOR PRESCRIPTION CHARGES TO BE ABOLISHED

(Requested by Councillor McMullan)

Councillor McMullan requested that a letter be sent to the Minister for Health asking him to adopt a similar approach as in Wales to abolishing perscription charges.  

Councillors McAllister and McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McCambridge stated that not all medical conditions required medication through prescriptions and pointed out that in a lot of cases there was over prescribing of tablets which people did not require. She stated that the costs of doing away with prescription charges would need to be obtained.

Councillor O Black was in agreement with these comments and pointed out that the Health Service was already struggling.

Councillors McAllister and McIlroy returned to the meeting.
Councillor McMullan informed members that details of how this was accomplished in Wales was available on the webpage.

Councillor Harding stated that she was in agreement that the prescription charges were too high, but she could not see where the revenue would come from if the charges were abolished.

After further lengthy discussion, 



Councillor McMullan proposed



Seconded by Councillor McShane and resolved

“That a letter would be sent to the Minister for Health requesting that prescription charges be phased out”.
06/08:12
MARKET STREET TOILETS TO BE REMOVED


(Requested by Councillor Newcombe)

Councillor Newcombe referred to the toilets at Market Street, and stated that these were a disgrace.  He pointed out that the bus currently parks in the middle of the road, and suggested that if the toilets and bus shelter were removed this could be made into a bus stop.

Councillor Blaney pointed out that these toilets could not be closed as these were the only toilets available at the top of the town, and suggested that an alternative site be found for new public toilets.

Councillor Newcombe agreed with these comments and suggested that the possibility of an alternative site be investigated.
After further discussion, it was agreed that the TSM would report on this matter at the next meeting and that a health and safety report would also be obtained for the toilets at Market Street.

06/08:13
WATERFOOT CAR PARKING – COUNCIL RESURFACING THE BACK OF THE HOUSES ACCESS ON THE MAIN STREET OF WATERFOOT WHICH IS COUNCIL LAND

(Requested by Councillor O Black)

 Councillor Black referred to a recent Public meeting held and stated that it had been suggested by the PSNI that a single yellow line be placed on one side of the street at Waterfoot to alleviate the traffic congestion.  She pointed out that residents may therefore not be able to park at the front of their houses, but have suggested that if the Council resurfaced the car park at the rear of the properties, they could use this to park their vehicles.

Councillor McMullan reminded members that the Council had agreed at its rates meeting that lighting would be installed at this car park and that resurfacing would be phased in next year.  

Councillor O Black stated that the residents were asking for tarmacing to be carried out to the laneway at the rear of the houses.
The Clerk pointed out that the Council did not have the statutory authority to provide car parking for residents.
After lengthy discussion, it was agreed that the TSM would bring back costings for hardcore for the Waterfoot Car Park.
06/08:14
A LETTER TO THE PERMANENT SECRETARY FOR HEALTH EXPRESSING CONCERN ABOUT THE PROPOSAL TO DISIGNATE THE ROYAL HOSPITAL AS THE MAIN TRAUMA CENTRE IN NORTHERN IRELAND
(Requested by Councillor Harding)

Councillor Harding requested that a letter be sent to the Permanent Secretary for Health expressing concern about the Proposal to designate the Royal Hospital as the main trauma centre in Northern Ireland.

This was agreed.

06/08:15
NEW PLANNING LAWS AS ANNOUNCED BY THE MINISTER

(Requested by Councillor McMullan)

Councillor McMullan stated that Council should make a response to the consultation document regarding the new planning laws as announced by the Minister.

The Clerk informed members that the consultation document had not yet been received.

After discussion,



Councillor McIlroy proposed



Seconded by Councillor McAllister

“That the Minister be asked to attend a Council meeting to discuss the Council’s concerns regarding how the New Planning Laws was handled”.
After further discussion, it was agreed to wait until for the consultation document was received before making a response.
06/08:16
TO REVISIT THE DECISION ON THE RATHLIN TOILET/SHOWER BLOCK

(Requested by Councillor McCambridge)

Councillor McCambridge informed members that she had received a number of telephone calls from the people of Rathlin Island stating that some people wish to use the new toilet/shower block.  She stated that it was a pity to have this building being underused.  She enquired as to how many pontoon users would be using this facility and why other users could not have access to this building.

In reply, Councillor McMullan reminded Councillor McCambridge that the Council had taken the decision at a previous meeting to monitor the situation for the incoming year, and that this decision should stand.

Councillor McCambridge stated that in her opinion this was a stupid decision when the Council were trying to promote tourism on Rathlin Island.  

Councillor McAllister stated that he was in agreement with these comments.

Councillor Blaney suggested that a token system be introduced were people wanting to use the shower facilities could purchase a token.

After further discussion,



Councillor McCambridge proposed



Seconded by Councillor McAllister

“That the Council investigate ways of how the toilets/shower facilities could be used”.

The Clerk suggested that this matter be deferred until the TSM was in attendance.

This was agreed.

06/08:17
NOTICE OF MOTION REGARDING FAIRTRADE
(Requested by Councillor McShane)

After discussion,

Councillor McShane proposed

Seconded by Councillor McMullan

“That this Council as of to-day, is committed to meeting the 6 goals of Fairtrade and will liaise with the Fairtrade Group until these goals have been achieved.  The Council also commits to setting up a Fairtrade directory advising people where they can buy or find Fairtrade Mark products –both on paper, and on line.  This Council will immediately establish a Steering Committee to work toward making Ballycastle a Fairtrade town. This Council also pledges to make other areas of the District, where there is sufficient interest, into Fairtrade towns and villages.  The Council commits itself to educating residents, shoppers and employers about Fairtrade and will arrange a Fairtrade Awareness Day for this purpose.  The Council also commits itself to lobby and assist local businesses, community groups, charities and churches that are interested in endorsing and promoting Fairtrade in their area”. 
Councillor Harding stated that she felt that a steering group should not be set up, but that Fairtrade should be promoted through the Retail and Environment Working Group.

Councillor McMullan was in agreement with this comment and suggested that the Town Centre Partnership also be involved.
Councillor McIlroy informed members that there was a hard working group within Moyle who were currently promoting Fairtrade, and he suggested that they be invited to a Council meeting to give a presentation on their work.
The Chairman suggested that the DM bring back a report to the next meeting on this matter.

This was agreed.

After further discussion,



Councillor McShane proposed



Seconded by Councillor McKeegan

“That the motion be adopted with Fairtrade being promoted through the Town Partnership”.

Councillor McIlroy proposed an amendment

Seconded by Councillor Graham

“That the motion be held back until the local group had made their presentation to Council”.

On a vote being taken, there were six votes in favour and four against the amendment which was carried.  

06/08:15
NOTICE OF MOTION REGARDING ELECTORAL REGISTRATION

(Requested by Councillor McKeegan)

After discussion,



Councillor McKeegan proposed



Seconded by Councillor McShane

“That the Council adopt the motion regarding the British Government’s proposals on the future of electoral registration in the North. The most significant part of this consultation is the British Government’s proposal to remove the legal requirement to conduct an annual canvass.  This Council agrees with this proposal.  Further to this however, the consultation outlines the proposal to use the autumn 2006 canvass as the basis for the new arrangements.  It also proposes that there will be no carry forward to this register.  This Council rejects this proposal and calls upon the British Government to carry forward the names of those who returned forms during the autumn 2005 canvass onto the first register under the new arrangements.  Given the fact that the information gathered on the autumn 2005 canvass will be up to date and that the Electoral office will be in a position to cross check and verify personal identifiers with information from various governments departments and public sector bodies, this Council proposes that there should be a carry forward from the autumn 2005 canvass.  This carry forward should form the basis for the new arrangements to ensure a full and comprehensive register”.

Councillor O Black stated expressed her disagreement and stated that there should be an annual canvass.

After further discussion, and on a vote being taken there were four votes in favour and nine against the proposal which was lost.

06/08:19
CONFERENCES, COURSES ETC

CPPS, Governance in Northern Ireland, Taking Forward the Review of Public Administration.  To be held on 26 April 2006 at Stormont Hotel, Belfast. 

There were no nominations for the above conference.

Colaiste an Phiarsaigh, Waste Management Conference.  To be held on 24, 25 and 26 April 2006 at the Downings Bay Hotel, Co Donegal.

There were no nominations for the above conference.

NILGA, Waste Infrastructure Task Force, Consultation Event for District Councils.  To be held on 27 April 2006 at the Glenavon House Hotel, Cookstown.

After discussion,



Councillor McAllister proposed



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved

“That Councillors Harding, McCambridge and McIlroy would be nominated to attend the NILGA, Waste Infrastructure Task Force, Consultation Event for District Councils, to be held on 27 April 2006 at the Glenavon House Hotel, Cookstown”.
Association of Northern Ireland Colleges 2006 Conference, Going further, Going Global.  To be held at Ballymascanlon House Hotel on 22 and 23 May 2006.

There were no nominations for the above conference.

Dundalk Chamber, Marine Tourism Conference.  To be held at Holy Trinity Heritage Centre, Carlingford, Co Louth on 31 May and 1 June 2006.
After discussion,



Councillor Newcombe proposed



Seconded by Councillor McKeegan and resolved

“That Councillor McMullan be nominated to attend the Dundalk Chamber, Marine Tourism Conference. To be held at Holy Trinity Heritage Centre, Carlingford, Co Louth 31 May and 1 June 2006”.

Newry & Mourne Districtg Council and Belfast City Council in association with Louth City Council, The Challenge of Change. To be held on 5 and 7  June 2006 at Canal Court Hotel, Newry.

After discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor McAllister and resolved

“That Councillors Blaney, McIlroy and McMullan be nominated to attend the Newry & Mourne District Council and Belfast City Council in Association with Louth County Council, The Challenge of Change on 5-7 June 2006 at Canal Court Hotel, Newry”.
Community Relations Seminar January 2006 at the Royal Court Hotel, Portrush

After discussion,



Councillor Blaney proposed



Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved

“That Councillor McConaghy be nominated in retrospect to attend the Community Relations Seminar, January 2006 at the Royal Court Hotel, Portrush”.

06/08:20
NOTICES OF APPLICATIONS UNDER THE LICENSING (NI) ORDER 1966 AND BETTING, GAMING LOTTERIES AND AMUSEMENTS (NI) ORDER 1985.
There were no applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1966 and Betting, Gaming Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

06/08:21
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

There were no documents to be signed and sealed.

06/08:22
CORRESPONDENCE
Letter dated 3 March 2006 from the Roads Service regarding Sub-Regional Transport Plan (SRTP) Progress

It was agreed that this letter would be noted.
Letter dated 8 March 2006 from the Roads Service regarding SRTP Pre-Consultation with Council

It was agreed that this letter would be note.

Letter dated 8 March 2006 from Lisburn City Council seeking support for their motion passed regarding the Review of Public Administration.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 9 March 2006 from Berkeley White regarding Ballycastle Seafront- Dog Fouling and Bus Shelter

It was agreed that this letter had been discussed under item 9 on the agenda.

Letter dated 8 March 2006 from Berkeley White regarding Planning Application E/2005/0084.

This letter was circulated for information.

Letter dated 10 March 2006 from Moyle District Policing Partnership regarding the motion passed at a recent meeting regarding the decision on the proposed kick-about facility at Woodvale, Bushmills

Councillor McAllister asked Council to consider the possibility of clearing the rubbish from the kick-about area at Woodvale, Bushmills and to have this ploughed and re-seeded.  
Councillor McConaghy support this request.

After discussion, it was agreed that costings would be brought to the next Council meeting regarding the clearing of rubbish and to have the kick-about area at Woodvale, Bushmills ploughed and re-seeded.

Councillor McConaghy left the meeting at this point.

Letter dated 13 March 2006 from the Roads Service regarding The Diamond, Ballycastle

After discussion, it was agreed that the TSM would report back to Council on the possibility of providing planters at the Cobblestone area, Diamond Ballycastle.

Letter dated 14 March 2006 from the Parades Commission regarding public meetings to discuss a review of procedures

It was agreed that this letter would be noted.
Email dated 15 March 2006 enclosing NILGA vision statement and welcoming comments from Council

This letter was circulated for information.

The meeting concluded at 10.25pm
……………………………………….

CHAIRMAN

………………………………………..
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